SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

SUMMARY MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

ROOM 113A, CAPTREE COMMONS, MICHAEL J. GRANT CAMPUS
BRENTWOOD, NEW YORK
OCTOBER 18, 2007
The meeting was held on Thursday, October 18, 2007 at 9 a.m. in Room 113A of Captree Commons, Michael J. Grant Campus, Brentwood, New York. 
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* * * * * * * * * *

Chair Moore told the Board about the NYCCT conference he attended last weekend in Albany.  He encouraged members to learn about the group’s resources.  He thanked Trustee Ernesto Mattace and Student Trustee Yichao Li for also attending. 
* * * * * * * * * *

The minutes of the Board of Trustees meeting of September 20, 2007 were approved.  
* * * * * * * * * *

Discussion opened on Resolution Nos. 2007.77 through 2007.86 and one additional Resolution 2007.87 – Establishing a New Public Demonstration and Mass Gathering Policy.  Ilene Kreitzer, Executive Director of Legal Affairs, was asked to give an overview of Resolution 2007.87 and why it is needed.  She told the Board that the College is governed by Article 129A of NYS Education Law, which requires such a policy, and that the last time the topic was addressed was in 1973 during the Vietnam era.  The proposed policy establishes that demonstrations and mass gatherings require a permit from the College to ensure that any such events do not overly disrupt the academic process.  The proposed policy does so by providing time, place and manner restriction on such events. 
Chair Moore asked if there was an appeal process in place.  Ms. Kreitzer responded that it does not but that the policy could be amended at any time.  Trustee McCarthy said a group would probably hold this type of event anyway as is done on most campuses.  Trustee Ochoa asked about the review by and input from students.  Ms. Kreitzer said that the new policy was drafted by a committee that included student representation.  Vice Chair Hazlitt asked if the old policy from 1973 is still in effect.  Ms. Kreitzer said yes.  It was clarified that the three places listed at each campus where demonstrations could take place were in visible areas on each campus.  It was agreed that it was in the best interest of the College to have some policy on this topic.  
Trustee McCarthy asked about Resolution No. 2007.79 and sponsor services.  Vice President Charles Stein said the charges listed were within normal numbers with a slight deviation from last year.  Trustee McCarthy asked about Resolution 2007.82, specifically asking if the 20 year lease has a 20 year option.  Ms. Kreitzer said she did not believe there was a 20 year option.  Chair Moore explained that this is a paper transfer.  Vice President Stein explained that the agreement provides tax benefits to the College.  
* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to approve Resolution Nos. 2007.77 through 2007.87 was seconded and approved unanimously.  

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.77  APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.78      APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,315,067.55 for the month of September 2007 (Attachment  II ) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.79     APPROVING ANNUAL SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, Workmen’s Compensation, Fleet Services, Data Processing and Liability Insurance are considered Sponsor Services, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following charges for Sponsor Services totaling $2,090,859.00 for the College’s 2007/2008 fiscal year are hereby approved by the Board of Trustees.
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$1,472,506
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Liability Insurance


     233,356








$2,090,859

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.80     AMENDING THE COLLEGE BUDGET FOR A SUNY CHILD CARE GRANT   

WHEREAS, the 2007-2008 College operating budget provides $75,900 in anticipation of a State University of New York Child Care grant, and
WHEREAS, the actual award included an additional amount of $3,400, bringing the total amount of the grant award to $79,300, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the 2007-2008 College budget be amended to reflect an increase in the amount of $3,400, for the SUNY Child Care program, and the College President or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director:   Dr. Marvin Bright

Note:         No full-time positions   

                  No in-kind contribution required 

**********

RESOLUTION NO.2007.81    APPROVING MAJOR CHANGE ORDER FOR ELECTRICAL DISTRIBUTION COLLEGE WIDE, CP 2179

WHEREAS, Capital Project No. 2179 has been approved by Suffolk County and the State of New York for funding, and appropriated by the Suffolk County Legislature, and

WHEREAS, the College has requested that the contractor perform additional work including providing emergency power to telecommunications systems, and 

WHEREAS, as of September 2007, project change orders for Electrical Distribution College Wide, CP 2179, are within budget, as shown in Attachment III and

WHEREAS, the change orders provided by the contractor for this new work were reviewed and approved by the College, and 

WHEREAS, Change Order No. 7 exceeds $20,000, thus constituting a ‘major’ change order as defined by Board resolution, and 

WHEREAS, all major change orders require Board approval, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Change Order No. 7 for Eldor Contracting Corp. in the amount of $48,660 is approved, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the College President, or her designee, is authorized to execute the necessary documentation.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.82    
CONFIRMING THE AUTHORIZATION OF THE EXECUTION OF AN AGENCY COMPLIANCE AGREEMENT

WHEREAS, pursuant to Resolution No. 2005.68, the Board of Trustees authorized the President, or her designee, to enter into a lease with the Parr Organization, Inc. for a twenty-year term to commence after the completion of construction of instructional space on the corner of Main Street and Roanoke Avenue in downtown Riverhead (Facility), and 

WHEREAS, the College entered into the lease with the Culinary Arts Riverhead LLC (CAR) (wholly owned by Ron Parr), which was fully executed on December 8, 2005, and

WHEREAS, the CAR has entered into a transaction with the Suffolk County Industrial Development Agency (IDA) in which the IDA will acquire title to the Facility to be leased to the CAR and to be subleased to the College, pursuant to the terms of the December 8, 2005 lease, for its culinary arts program as well as for general and continuing education programs, and

WHEREAS, in furtherance of this transaction, the College will need to execute an Agency Compliance Agreement as well as other ancillary documentation, and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Bylaws of the Board of Trustees, the Executive Committee authorized the President, or her designee, to execute an Agency Compliance Agreement and other ancillary documentation, as necessary, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees affirms the Executive Committee’s authorization to the President, or her designee, to execute an Agency Compliance Agreement and other ancillary documentation, as necessary.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.83

CREATING TITLES 

WHEREAS,  the President  has the authority to recommend the creation of  new titles, and

WHEREAS, these titles are needed to align the College’s structure, be it therefore

RESOLVED,  that the titles listed below be created effective October 18, 2007, with the qualifications, duties and responsibilities as described in the position descriptions, 

Title to be Created

Spec#

BU

Grade          Category
College General Counsel
9151

Exempt
   38
Director of the Culinary 
9159

   4



    11

  Arts Program

College Coordinator of


   3

  Multimedia Instructional

  Design

and be it further

RESOLVED, that the titles and position descriptions be submitted to the Chancellor of the State University of New York for approval in the professional service.

Attachment IV:  Position Description for College General Counsel
Attachment  V:  Position Description for Director of Culinary Arts Program
Attachment VI:  Position Description for College Coordinator of Multimedia Instructional Design

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.84    APPROVING A SALARY INCREASE FOR THE COLLEGE PRESIDENT

WHEREAS, the contract between the Board of Trustees and the President provides for an annual evaluation and salary review to establish an annual salary effective September 1, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has conducted the annual evaluation and salary review and has determined that Dr. Pippin’s salary should be increased, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the annual salary of the President, effective September 1, 2007, be set at $207,332.00.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.85   APPOINTING DIRECTORS TO THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE SUFFOLK CENTER ON THE HOLOCAUST, DIVERSITY & HUMAN UNDERSTANDING, INC.

WHEREAS, the by-laws of The Suffolk Center on the Holocaust, Diversity & Human Understanding, Inc. provide for the Board of Trustees to appoint the members of its Board of Directors, and

WHEREAS, it is necessary to reappoint members whose terms are expiring, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the appointments of the following persons to the Board of Directors of The Suffolk Center on the Holocaust, Diversity & Human Understanding, Inc. are hereby approved, for a term of three years, effective September 11, 2007:


Name

Eleanor Kra


Steven Schrier

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.86        AUTHORIZING THE SETTLEMENT OF AN EMPLOYMENT DISPUTE

WHEREAS, the College sought the separation of an employee and the employee has grievable defenses to the separation, and
WHEREAS, the parties wish to avoid the burden, uncertainty, delay, expense and distraction of a grievance proceeding and have reached an agreement for the settlement of the employment dispute, be it therefore
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees authorizes the settlement of the employment dispute for the amount mutually agreed upon by the parties.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.87    
ESTABLISHING A NEW PUBLIC DEMONSTRATION AND MASS GATHERING POLICY 

WHEREAS, the College’s existing policy concerning the use of College property for demonstrations and mass gatherings was last amended in 1973, and

WHEREAS, the rules and regulations governing such demonstrations and mass gatherings and the College facilities have changed in the intervening years, and

WHEREAS, a new policy has been developed, which has been endorsed by the Executive Council and recommended by the President, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Public Demonstration and Mass Gathering Policy (Attachment , VII) is hereby established for immediate implementation.

* * * * * * * * * *

Charles Stein, Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs, presented the College finance report.  He stated that so far revenues are up by $200,000 and expenditures are below the adopted budget by $392,000.  This is partly because the College is not paying rent at the Riverhead Center yet.  Vice President Stein said overall revenues are looking up by $204,000 but it is very early to accurately predict.  He also spoke about continued internal controls that the College has in place and were discussed at All College Day in September.  The newsletter, Here and Now, was distributed and explains the framework in which the budget issues are continuously addressed.  
* * * * * * * * * *

Chair Moore brought the proposed 2008 Board of Trustees meeting schedule to the attention of all Board members.  He also mentioned that currently the SCCC Board has one vacancy and he is hopeful it will be filled soon.  Chair Moore spoke about the publication, ACCT Quarterly, and reported to the Trustees that he was happily surprised that the SCCC Board received 8 points on a survey which proved Suffolk’s members are doing a good job.  The Board of Trustees retreat is scheduled for December 6th, location to be determined.  
* * * * * * * * * *

Student Trustee Li reported to the Board about her NYCCT conference in which she met many other student trustees especially from Monroe and Orange Community Colleges and that they would keep in contact.  One topic they discussed was book prices.  Trustee Mattace also attended the NYCCT conference and stated that the programs and presentations are geared toward all education aspects and that it is important for members to attend.  Chair Moore spoke about the State contemplating training as assessment for college trustees.  Trustee McCarthy added that fire commissioners are required to have such training now.  
* * * * * * * * * *

Dr. Pippins reported to the Board members on a recent visit to the College from Mr. Constantine Lloyd, Senior Advisor to the Governor.  He was seeking input from various colleges around the State for the Governor to use in planning for higher education in New York State.  Dr. Pippins, senior administrators, and several students and faculty met individually with him to discuss a broad range of issues.

On another topic, Dr. Pippins told the Board about a recent reception honoring student scholarship recipients of the National Science Foundation.  Twenty students received part or full scholarships.  Students and their parents came to celebrate.  

* * * * * * * * * *

Mary Lou Araneo, Vice President for Institutional Advancement, gave the Trustees updates on various efforts in her area.  The October 11th Annual Alumni Fashion Show held at Villa Lombardi’s in Holbrook brought in over $7,000 that will go to students for scholarships. This event was promoted by Trustees Belinda Alvarez-Groneman and Yichao Li.  Over 250 people attended.  This is one of the few legacy events for alumni that is very popular.  

Vice President Araneo also reported to the Board about consultant Elaine Ironfield’s recent visit to the campus.  Ms. Ironfield plans to conduct a feasibility student with the Board of Trustees along with the Foundation Board of Directors for SCCC to see what level of a major gifts campaign the College can expect.  Also, the Fall edition of Perspectives was recently mailed out to the entire College community with an invitation to all to update their profile.  It also included a contest where people who did so could win an engraved top of the line IPOD.  
Dr. Pippins asked Joanne Braxton, Vice President for Planning and Institutional Assessment, to give an update on safety and security policies for the College.  Vice President Braxton stated that every institution in the United States has become more aware of the importance of safety and security and the College has been at the forefront in this effort.  She told the Trustees about the tabletop exercise held on campus in August to review the College’s response plan.  Representatives of the Suffolk County Police Department attended the exercise and concluded that the College has a solid plan.  Others who attended and enhanced the exercise included staff from the FBI, Homeland Security office, County FRES, local Fire Department, and local Emergency Medical Technicians.  
The College has implemented NY-ALERT, a service of the NYS Emergency Management Office.  This system allows the administration to send alerts directly to students and staff in response to any event or situation which poses a campus safety concern.  Recently, the College has begun its informational roll out campaign and over 800 people have already signed up.  Emergency messages will be sent via text, fax, email and/or cell phones.  This system may also be used for an emergency weather situation.  Trustee McCarthy asked if some students were opting out of giving their cell phone numbers.
The College has the ability to have messages appear on individual College computers.  The CISCO phone system that the College has enables messages to be sent via the display screen on all phones.  There also is a public address system option available on these phones.  The College will provide a quick reference guide for all employees to access.  The College currently has a back up generator in one building.  The College remains pro-active in updating and getting the emergency response plan finalized.  
Vice President Braxton also mentioned that the College is exploring a siren system.  Other notification methods are being explored as well.  The blue light phones currently on all campuses go directly to the respective Security office.  Ammerman campus has 6 phones and will be replacing them with newer models.  Grant campus will get 5 phones and East campus will get 4.  Funding for these phones will come from the $3 million legislative grant.  Co-Chair Hazlitt mentioned that the recent incidents at Virginia Tech received severe criticism for failure to notify students and staff and issue a lock down quickly enough; timeliness is of the utmost importance.  Trustee Alvarez-Groneman mentioned she saw posters and flyers in the campus buildings regarding safety and security.  Dr. Pippins answered questions on this topic during her recent visioning sessions at the 3 campuses.  Chair Moore asked about cell towers.  Ms. Kreitzer commented that the company under contract was investigating the viability of cell towers.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

A motion was approved to enter into executive session to discuss litigation and contracts.  Chair Moore stated that no action would come out of executive session and the meeting was adjourned.

* * * * * * * * * * 

The next meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on December 6, 2007 at 9 a.m. at the Courtyard Marriott in Ronkonkoma.

* * * * * * * * * * 








Respectfully submitted,

         George Kane, Secretary

                      Board of Trustees
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